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Popular Views of Old Age in America, 1900–1950

 

Laura Davidow Hirshbein, MD, PhD

 

The aging of the American population has significantly
changed medical practice over the last century. As is well
known, life expectancy first began to increase dramatically
in the late 19th century, but at the same time that the
numbers of older people have been increasing, the social
and cultural meanings of growing old have also changed.
It is likely that different cohorts of older people have had
different experiences with old age because of the time peri-
ods they lived through. This paper offers one way to look
at some of the historical changes that have affected the
public and the medical profession on the subject of old age
by looking at old age through American popular literature
in the first half of the 20th century in three overlapping
time periods. In the first three decades of the century, the
concept of old age was widely defined, and older people
(rather than physicians) were the principal authorities in
describing the qualities of old age. In the third and fourth
decades of the century, the idea of old age was starting to
acquire increasing negative connotations, but chronologi-
cal age itself did not signal the beginning of old age. How-
ever, by the late 1930s and 1940s, old age became widely
viewed as a specific social and medical problem to be ad-
dressed by professionals, and older people had become a
recognizable population, with a variety of groups orga-
nized around their care. This paper illustrates changes in
American understandings of old age within and without
the medical profession and suggests ways in which popu-
lar conceptions of old age might continue to shift and af-
fect how physicians take care of their older patients in the
future. 
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I

 

n 1907, the popular magazine 

 

Dial

 

 published a tribute
to the well-known author Edward Everett Hale on his

85th birthday. In this article, Hale’s age not only reflected
his past worth but also his continuing abilities: “The
poet’s line, ‘Old age hath yet his honor and his toil’—is ex-

emplified in both of its aspects by Dr. Hale, for the ad-
vancing years that have heaped new honors upon his head
have also found his shoulders strong to bear new burdens
of enterprise and responsibility.”

 

1

 

 The 

 

Dial

 

 tribute went
on to praise other great men and women, “our octogenar-
ians,” who had made significant contributions to the na-
tion because of their long personal histories, and the author
boasted that the United States had tremendous resources
in the form of older people.

In the first few decades of the 20th century, this article
was typical of the popular press coverage on old age. Dur-
ing this time, most of the popular magazine articles that
addressed this topic were written by older people and dis-
cussed aging in terms of older people’s definitions of the
later stages of life. However, by the 1940s, popular press
reporting of old age had shifted toward accounts of pro-
fessional interventions into old age. A typical article on
old age in 1940s was a spread in 

 

Life

 

 about a hospital that
specialized in the diseases of old age. As the author ex-
plained, “Geriatrics, the opposite of pediatrics, is a branch
of medicine whose importance is growing with the in-
crease in the U.S. old-age population.”

 

2

 

 By this time, old
age within popular literature had become a topic for medi-
cal and other professional intervention, rather than a way
to explain people’s lives or their position in the national
order.

Old age appears to be a biologically determined stage
of life. Humans have always grown older, although hu-
man life expectancy has certainly increased in the past cen-
tury. Nevertheless, although the biological features of ag-
ing are reasonably predictable, the meaning of old age for
anyone in society is anything but a given. In addition,
older people have lived through a number of historical
times that have helped to shape how they view getting
older. One way of tracing changes in older persons’ views
of old age over time is by reviewing popular literature.
Popular literature is a good source to examine public opin-
ion, because, in the 20th century, Americans have had un-
precedented access to mass-produced cultural products,
with increases in national publications, improved book
circulation, the expansion of advertising, and other forms
of media, particularly motion pictures.

 

3–6

 

 The idea of old
age in American popular culture has substantially changed
over the last century, and this change indicates that there
will likely be further changes.

Old age in the first half of the 20th century is particu-
larly important to explore because, as most historians agree,
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there were significant changes in ideas about old age dur-
ing that time.

 

7–9

 

 In addition, there have been tremendous
changes over time in the cultural meanings of old age.

 

10

 

This paper surveys popular representations of old age be-
tween 1900 and 1950 by looking at the magazines of mass
consumption during that time. All magazines articles on
the topics of old age and longevity were surveyed for ideas
and information about old age and the location of author-
ity on this topic. The article citations were located through
the 

 

Reader’s Guide to Periodical Literature

 

,

 

11

 

 the index to
all popularly written articles since the late 19th century.
The articles cited in this paper are representative of the
larger number of articles on this topic.

Changes in ideas about old age in the popular press
occurred gradually in the early 20th century in three over-
lapping phases. In the first phase, between 1900 and 1920,
many of the popular magazine articles that addressed old
age were written by or about older people and their lives
(rather than about physicians or medical interventions
into old age). The idea of old age within these articles was
not fixed but rather was dictated by the experiences of
older people. In addition, older people’s memories of the
past constituted an important element of popular discus-
sions about old age. In the second phase, between 1920
and the early 1930s, there was a shift toward a more nega-
tive reporting of the effects of old age. However, at the
same time, individuals were also free to try to extend their
lives and did not necessarily become old just because of
advancing chronological age. In addition, memories of the
past were still an important component of ideas about old
age, although those memories were seen as less valuable in
modern society. In the third phase, which started in the
1930s and gained momentum by the end of World War II,
popular press reporting of old age shifted toward accounts
of professional interventions into old age. Physicians be-
came the primary authorities on aging, and older people
were not specifically connected to their memories of the
past but instead became patients with histories structured
by medical needs and interventions.

 

1900–1920

 

Over the last century, physicians have told the history of
old age in terms of physician interventions into the later
stage of life,

 

12,13

 

 but physicians did not begin to gain signif-
icant popular authority in general until the early 20th
century

 

14

 

 and did not begin to dominate public opinion on
the topic of old age until the 1930s and 1940s. In the late
19th and early 20th centuries, most people looked to pop-
ular sources for information about health and illness,

 

15

 

and older people themselves were considered the most im-
portant sources of information about growing old, staying
healthy, and prolonging life. These older people did not
form a self-conscious group or an identifiable population,
nor was there a specific age at which someone might be
considered old. However, to the extent that anyone looked
to experts on the subject of old age, older people served in
this role.

In the first decades of the 20th century, older people
wrote and were interviewed in popular magazines about
their experiences of staying healthy and approaching old
age. These older authors and subjects were from elite classes
in society and were by no means a representative sample

of all older Americans. Still, these representations domi-
nated the popular literature during this time. Older people
identified no age cutoff or set of physical or mental at-
tributes that characterized old age. Some even denied the
label of old and instead emphasized that the later years of
life were shaped by their many years of experience.

 

16,17

 

One writer said that “To be old is to be born again. It is
another life, motivated more by love than hate, more by
self-effacement than by ambition, more by catholic charity
than by headlong zeal.”

 

18

 

 Others agreed that old age was
certainly different from youth and that there were appro-
priate behaviors and attitudes for older people.

 

19–21

 

 For
many of these writers, there was a proper way to grow old
and to stay mentally and physically healthy, but there were
no negative features necessarily associated with old age.

Although there were some who described disability in
old age during this time, most of the older people who
wrote or were interviewed emphasized their strengths as
older people and the beauties of old age.

 

22,23

 

 One older
woman argued that older people “have more sense and
more discrimination and a clearer perception of what true
enjoyment consists in.”

 

24

 

 Writers who identified them-
selves as advanced in years, and those interviewed by jour-
nalists because of their ages, created an image of an old
age to which others could relate because of common expe-
riences and priorities, rather than any specific physical
characteristics. Writers who did identify specific ailments
connected to old age emphasized that it was possible to
entirely avoid these negative consequences of the aging
process. Some cautioned against the perils of an infirm
body or mind, and argued that the best way to avoid these
was to “

 

Think

 

 youth and health, instead of old age and
decay.”

 

25

 

 Others emphasized the importance of avoiding
limitations or restrictions just because of age.

 

26–28

 

 Some
older figures became well known for their individual pre-
scriptions for healthful longevity. Admiral George Dewey,
a Civil War veteran and hero of the Spanish-American
War,

 

29

 

 made his own health decisions and acted accord-
ingly, and became famous for his refusal to attend ban-
quets or funerals for fear that they would shorten his life.

 

30,31

 

Although health professionals offered advice in this
time period

 

32–35

 

 and one physician (I.L. Nascher) in 1909
even suggested a medical specialty devoted to old age,

 

36

 

commentators within the popular literature were ready
and able to adapt medical and scientific viewpoints to
their own purposes. If physicians discussed limitations in
old age, popular commentators rejected their advice. In-
stead, authors within the popular literature embraced
promises to extend life, with or without professional help.
For example, some older individuals were interviewed on
their ability to sustain their activities in old age, and many
pointed out their successes in spite of their physicians’ pro-
nouncements about their health or abilities. Although
many admitted to seeking advice from their physicians,
they also often described the errors that their physicians
made in advocating too much restriction in areas such as
diet and activity.

 

37–39

 

 One veteran of the Civil War con-
sulted his physician about the advisability of exercise and
received advice that he did not like. So, in spite of his phy-
sician’s disapproval, this veteran carried on his program
by himself and presented his new good health to his physi-
cian’s amazement 2 years later.

 

40

 

 Many of the older indi-
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viduals who wrote and were interviewed at this time made
references to their own good health and frequently com-
mented that, although physicians did not hesitate to give
advice, physicians in general were ignorant, misinformed,
and too pessimistic about abilities in advancing years.

Not only were older people the most authoritative fig-
ures within the popular literature on the topic of growing
older, but also the idea of old age had a broader cultural
meaning because older people represented the past. As one
historian has pointed out, the memory of the past was im-
portant in the late 19th and early 20th centuries as Ameri-
cans constructed new traditions for themselves and rein-
vented a patriotism of a new America (in contrast to
weakening European states).

 

41

 

 During this time, writers in
the popular press illustrated the relationship between old
age and history; old age was identified as a time when peo-
ple had memories of the past, and older people symbolized
the past. In addition, older people represented the role of
tradition in American culture. Older writers shared their
memories with early-20th-century reading audiences with
the idea that recollections of the past would be important
in shaping modern American society. According to some
commentators, older people could provide instruction in
the history of the nation and in some ways were better
sources of information than books.

 

42–44

 

 Representations of
old age by and about aging people at this time generally
included some reference to memory, and remembrance of
the past linked together people of varying ages who in-
sisted that the nation needed to look to the past and the
future.

Memory of the past, as shared by older figures in soci-
ety, could also be important in helping interpret present
events. The memories of Civil War veterans helped to
shape Americans’ experiences at the beginning of World
War I.

 

45

 

 Not only did older men’s memories of war help to
frame contemporary experience, but also older men could
symbolize past heroism and self-sacrifice. In Civil War re-
enactments in the 1910s, as one historian has described,
the veterans of the war played a particular role by remind-
ing the public, through their clothes and their marks of
age, of the personal aspects of the war.

 

46

 

 During the first
two decades of the 20th century, when Americans were
still adjusting to the transitions from 19th-century culture,
older people symbolized the previous era, which people
saw in retrospect as stable and heroic. Whether or not
these images of older people corresponded to real culture
or events from the 19th century, they seemed to embody
the memories that people in the 20th century wanted to
have about the past.

 

1920–EARLY 1930S

 

In the years after World War I, popular ideas about old
age and the value of older people’s memories about the
past underwent a significant shift. Although many writers
before the 1920s had encouraged older people to engage
in activities that would prolong youth and postpone de-
cay, this advice became more important in the following
decades as images of decrepitude in old age became more
common. However, although old age itself seemed more
unpleasant, it was not inevitable within the popular litera-
ture. Older people, who remained the most important au-
thorities on old age, proclaimed that chronological age

was not the way to understand someone’s real age. In-
stead, old age as a category included those who did not
work to keep themselves young, and people who were ad-
vanced in years explained their efforts to look and act
younger. At the same time that older people talked about
avoiding what they understood as old age, popular ideas
about the past and the present revealed a diminished role
for older people’s memory and the tradition it symbolized.
As Americans became aware of their nation’s position as a
new national power in the 1920s, many encouraged a look
to the future rather than the past.

In the 1910s and 1920s, there were numerous prod-
ucts and services that were directed toward people with
the goal of avoiding decay in old age. One example of the
opportunity for people to extend their lives was the 1914
founding of the Life Extension Institute (LEI), an organi-
zation formed to assist businessmen and some working-
class men in prolonging their lives and postponing old
age.

 

47

 

 The LEI was a product of business concerns and had
strong ties to the life insurance industry. The LEI offered
men of all ages an opportunity to extend their lives by fol-
lowing some simple health precepts. The major health ef-
forts of the LEI were directed toward encouraging men to
have annual physical examinations to detect early disease
and promote health maintenance practices. Although this
may seem commonplace today, the LEI was advocating
examinations in health during a time when few physicians
routinely saw patients outside of episodes of illness.

 

48

 

Another type of opportunity available primarily to
men was the possibility of surgical rejuvenation.

 

49

 

 Several
surgeons and endocrinologists in the 1920s, notably Eu-
gen Steinach and Harry Benjamin, claimed to be able to
reverse the characteristics of aging in men and renew
men’s vigor and vitality through a simple vasectomy. In
the course of selling their surgical procedures, these rejuve-
nators explicitly described the negative consequences of
old age in both men and laboratory rats, and contrasted
old age with the rejuvenating effects of their operation.
Through the methods advocated by the rejuvenators,
whose science was accepted at the time,

 

50–53

 

 older men
could indefinitely maintain youthful vigor and prowess in
business or sex and avoid breakdown. Although the ortho-
dox wing of the medical profession ultimately condemned
these practitioners,

 

54

 

 discussions of rejuvenation perme-
ated the popular literature in the 1920s.

Although older people, along with everyone else in the
population, had the possibility of staying young in spirit
and in physical condition, there remained a relationship
between older people and memory in the years after World
War I. However, although older people were still ac-
knowledged to have a unique perspective on the past, their
ability to remember did not help them in a postwar society
that increasingly celebrated looking forward. The older
soldiers’ pastoral interpretations of war derived from the
memories of their Civil War experiences had been shat-
tered by the young soldiers’ descriptions of the brutality of
World War I. In addition, changes in the tempo of society
and increasing technical innovation made reminiscences of
19th-century times irrelevant. By the 1920s, social com-
mentators increasingly advocated looking toward the fu-
ture instead of remembering the past by heeding the wis-
dom of America’s older people.

 

55
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Although popular discussions of old age in the 1920s
and early 1930s deemphasized the value of older people’s
memories, those memories still served an important stabi-
lizing function in the turmoil of the 1920s.

 

56,57

 

 In addition,
the contrast between America’s younger and older genera-
tions in the 1920s helped commentators to make sense of
changes in national identity and America’s role as a world
power after World War I.

 

58

 

 However, at the same time
that older people’s memories of the past were grouped to-
gether as representative of the time gone by, old age began
to be seen less as an individual stage and more as a popu-
lation phenomenon. In the 1930s and 1940s, the grouping
of older people as an older population further helped to
sever the connection between old age and memory.

 

LATE 1930S AND BEYOND

 

By the 1930s and into the 1940s, national enthusiasm
about extending life and avoiding old age was waning.
One of the most important causes of this in the 1930s was
the continuation of the crushing economic crisis of the De-
pression. Before the 1930s, older people did not retire be-
cause of advanced age

 

59,60

 

 and in fact stayed in the work-
place until they had sufficient funds to retire.

 

61

 

 However,
by the early 1930s, especially in the wake of the Depres-
sion, retirement in old age was considered essential to help
younger workers find jobs.

 

62,63

 

 During this time, the in-
creasing numbers of older people came to be seen as add-
ing a burden to American society. As one author wryly
pointed out in the 

 

Nation

 

 in 1935, “Doctors will have to
be warned to cease their pernicious efforts to lengthen the
span of human life, and some provision will have to be
made for disposing of those persons who persist in living
on in a society which is finding less and less work for older
men.”

 

64

 

 By 1935, when Social Security was enacted, old
people as a specific group requiring economic intervention
was firmly established.

At the same time that Americans were beginning to
see old age in terms of a population of people with eco-
nomic needs, a number of professional groups were begin-
ning to take an interest in old age. Although physicians
had been writing about old age since the 19th century,
they did not become acknowledged experts on this topic
within popular literature until the 1930s and 1940s. A va-
riety of scientists, who identified themselves as working in
gerontology, began serious inquiries into the problems of
old age at this time.

 

65

 

 In addition, other professional groups
became interested in old age as a social problem. Social
workers, for example, became vocal about the plight of
older people and the possibilities for social work assis-
tance for them by the 1930s.

 

66,67

 

 In the 1940s, government
agencies, such as the U.S. Public Health Service’s National
Advisory Committee on Gerontology, began to explore old
age.

 

68,69

 

 By 1950, old age was seen as an economic, social,
and medical problem that demanded management by a va-
riety of professional groups.

One of the groups that became increasingly successful
as it targeted old age as a topic for professional interven-
tion was psychology. As early as the 1920s, G. Stanley
Hall

 

70,71

 

 and Lillian Martin,

 

72,73

 

 two psychologists who
wrote from their authority both as older people and as
professionals within the discipline, advocated moving the
study of normal psychology toward the end of life. During

the 1930s, a number of psychologists began to expand
their work on childhood psychology to encompass old
age.

 

74,75

 

 However, although these psychologists were in-
tent on defining what was normal for older people, they
determined normal ability for older people by comparing
them with children and young adults. In their tests and in
their conclusions, psychologists used children as an ideal.
In comparison, the abilities of older people seemed infe-
rior.

 

76

 

 In their portrait of a life trajectory of measurable
qualities, psychologists showed that individuals peaked in
childhood and declined in old age.

 

77,78

 

 Although psycholo-
gists were genuinely trying to expand scientific knowledge
regarding old age, their bias toward children may have
helped to further the growing idea that old age meant de-
generation and declining ability.

 

79–81

 

As with psychology, the growing medical interest in
old age may have unintentionally helped advance the idea
that old age is accompanied by inevitable pathology. The
national presence of a medical specialty devoted to old age
came about with the 1942 formation of the American Ge-
riatrics Society.

 

82

 

 Geriatricians attempted to differentiate
normal and abnormal aging, and define appropriate pro-
fessional intervention. In the process, although they were
not successful in maintaining as their domain all of the
medical problems of old age that they initially claimed for
their specialty, they did succeed in alerting the medical
profession to some of the unique rewards and challenges
of treating older people.

 

83,84

 

 However, although they were
often supportive of the problems of older people, the lan-
guage of geriatricians’ interventions emphasized the dis-
ease and disability that were inevitable products of grow-
ing old. In addition, increasing physician interest in old
age meant a decline in older people’s authority to explain
the nature of old age.

As psychologists and geriatricians addressed the prob-
lems of old age, they argued that they were doing some-
thing to alleviate a national problem. During the 1930s
and 1940s, the relationship of older people to national
memory shifted. In the early decades of the 20th century,
older people represented the past. However, by the late
1940s, older people represented a population that was a
national problem awaiting a solution. When older people
became subjects and patients of professional intervention,
their personal or collective memories of the past became
subsumed under a medical model. Instead of discussing
the memories of older people and their meanings for
Americans, the national focus became the numbers of
older people and the challenge those numbers presented to
the increasing number of experts in American society.

 

85,86

 

CONCLUSION

 

It is clear that public and professional attention to old age
increased over the first half of the 20th century. Most ex-
planations for this have been linked to increasing numbers
of older people in this nation over the last century. The
numbers of older people have certainly been growing; in
1900 the population age 65 and older was 3.1 million
(4.1% of the total population), in 1950 it was 12.2 million
(8.1% of the total), and in 1997 it was 34 million (12.7%
of the total).

 

87,88

 

 However, although the numbers are com-
pelling, what I find more interesting are the ways in which
public commentators derived meaning from the increase in
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the numbers of older people, projected values onto the
later years of life, and redefined old age as a category that
matched certain people with certain social and moral char-
acteristics.

 

89

 

 The changes in popular ideas about old age
over time indicate that popular understandings of old age
will likely change in the future. In addition, different co-
horts of older people will likely have different assumptions
about and expectations for old age. We will provide better
patient care if we can be attuned to how our patients view
old age and stay aware of the information they are ex-
posed to (e.g., the popular media, drug company adver-
tisements, information from alternative healthcare sources,
and information from senior citizen advocacy groups) out-
side their interactions with the healthcare system.

As we continue to make professional interventions into
old age, we need to keep in mind that the idea of growing
old has not only biological implications but also social and
cultural ones. It has not been inevitable that people retire
at age 65, nor is it inevitable that older people look to phy-
sicians for authority on the process of growing older. The
change in popular ideas about old age over the first half of
the 20th century reveals that there are tremendous varia-
tions in how people see old age, its physical and mental
attributes, and its relationship to personal and national
memory. With the change that has already occurred, it is
reasonable to suppose that further change can and will oc-
cur. In addition, it is important to note the distance that
has sometimes existed between popular and medical ideas
of old age.

Physicians’ relationships with older people will likely
further change as different cohorts, such as the baby boomers,
grow older. We should be aware of different generations’
possibly different expectations about things such as diet,
exercise, physical activity, sex, appropriate leisure activi-
ties, financial status, and relationships to medical profes-
sionals. In addition, what other sources of authority about
old age will develop among future generations of older
people? We have seen varying levels of religious and ethnic
identifications over the century, but these seem to be shift-
ing with different generations. We also have had explo-
sions of new technology that make prolongation of life
possible, but sometimes at a terrible cost. What choices
will future generations of older people make about the
quality and quantity of their lives? Changes in old age
have certainly taken place in the past. For the future, it
will be important to stay attuned to patients’ expectations
and the cultural meanings of old age to better serve the
population of old people at any given moment in time.
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